Unapproved Planning Commission Minutes 05/14/13


Item 4.4 – Case File No. 13-0018 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting a conditional use permit to allow for indoor live music, outdoor dining and an outdoor bocce ball court.

BLUCY’S ROADSIDE (COREY BURSTAD), 12530 ULYSSES STREET NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Lori Johnson, Planner III.  The public hearing for Case File 13-0018 was opened at 7:29 p.m.  

Chair Oullette commented Linda Howe provided the Commission with a letter stating she did not support the request. In addition, Kristin Roots sent a letter expressing concern with increased traffic and intoxicated drivers.

Sherri Arisumi (12734 Lincoln Street NE) commented the neighborhood has had issues with drunken and disorderly conduct from previous bars.  She stated there was a difficult turn into the neighborhood that could pose a problem for intoxicated drivers.  Parking and traffic was also a concern.  She explained there were a number of children in the area and requested the Commission deny the request as it was not a good fit with the neighborhood.

Sandy Delcastillo (12654 Lincoln Street NE) reported she had spoken with many of her neighbors and the main concern was the inlet and outlet that served her neighborhood.  Currently there was one roadway that served the 43 homes in the adjacent neighborhood with 27 children.  She explained that Hankerings traffic had made its way into the neighborhood and used the cul-de-sac for turning around.  This was a safety concern for those living in the neighborhood.  Ms. Delcastillo noted another concern was the noise that would be generated from the proposed use with outdoor dining and a bocce ball court.  She stated there was no buffer between the building and the homes and requested the Commission deny the request.

Peggy Opitz (12685 Lincoln Street NE) did not feel the bar and restaurant belonged this close to a residential neighborhood.  She commented the noise would be a bother to the adjacent homes.  She recommended the restaurant be moved to another location in the City.

Ben Garbacz (12605 Buchanan Street NE) expressed concern with the plans for amplified background music and live bands.  He stated this would greatly affect the neighboring homes.  Mr. Garbacz noted there was an in-home daycare located close to the proposed bar and restaurant.  He explained the use would negatively affect traffic as well.

Corey Burstad, the applicant, thanked the neighborhood for bringing their concerns to the Commission this evening.  He stated he was a resident of Blaine and owned Tournament Liquor, Brick’s American Pub, and T-Box Bar and Grill in Ham Lake.  He understood the residents’ concerns but encouraged them to visit one of his establishments as each was a family oriented business.  Mr. Burstad commented he was proposing to invigorate the neighborhood.  He stated he was not requesting a late-night liquor permit and would not be open until 2:00 a.m.  He explained bocce ball leagues would run Monday through Thursday.  He indicated he was very serious about running his business well and had no neighborhood complaints from any of his other restaurants.

The public hearing was closed at 7:44 p.m.

Chair Oullette noted the live music request was for acoustic music and not for rock bands.  

Mr. Burstad commented that his other establishments have had music events only a handful of times each year.  He explained that the background music would have controlled volume levels so as not to disturb the neighborhood.

Chair Oullette asked if this would be a “bar” or restaurant that served liquor.  He questioned the hours of operation of his other establishments.

Mr. Burstad indicated he was proposing to have a restaurant that would allow patrons to order a cocktail with their meal, whether it is beer, wine or liquor.  He commented Blaine was a family town and he did not anticipate there would be a late night crowd.  He noted Brick’s was closed at 11:00 p.m. Sunday through Thursday.  

Commissioner Lahti asked if Mr. Burstad had proposed hours of operation for Blucy’s Roadside.

Mr. Burstad explained the restaurant would open at 11:00 a.m. each day and would close between 10:00 and 11:00 p.m., however his license would allow him to stay open until 1:00 a.m. on the weekends.

Chair Oullette recommended the site exit to Buchannan Street be posted with signs to ensure traffic does not flow through the neighborhood.   He requested an additional condition be added to require a sign be posted.

Mr. Burstad stated he would be happy to post a sign at this exit.  He anticipated the majority of traffic would be exiting on Ulysses Street.

Commissioner Bergstrom inquired if a “No Outlet” sign was posted on Lincoln Street.

Assistant City Engineer Schluender stated there was a “No Outlet” sign posted.

Commissioner Goracke asked if Perkins had outdoor seating.

Planner III, Lori Johnson commented Perkins did not currently have outdoor seating, but could make a request in the future.   

Commissioner Goracke stated he has visited Brick’s American Pub and found it to be an enjoyable experience.  He commented it was a calm eatery.  

Mr. Burstad discussed further the type of establishment he was proposing stating it would be a burger and taco joint with food served on trays.  

Commissioner King questioned if the City had an ordinance regarding decibel sound levels.

Planner III, Lori Johnson commented the City had a noise ordinance in place and any concerns from the neighbors should be brought to the City’s attention.

Commissioner Bergstrom noted she had frequented Mr. Burstad’s other establishments.  She questioned if Blucy’s restaurant would have a wine focus.  

Mr. Burstad explained there would be a beer and wine focus, with wine in kegs.  He stated he wanted each of his restaurants to have a unique feel while fitting into the neighborhood.  He understood the concerns of the neighbors and stated he was willing to invest in the site while meeting all of the City’s conditions.  

Motion by Commissioner Bergstrom to recommend approval of Planning Case 13-0018 based on the following conditions:

Case 13-0018:

1. Plans for amplified background music for the outdoor dining area to be reviewed and approved by the City prior to installation. Volume levels for the music to be limited to not more than “normal conversation” levels and shall not be discernible or cause a nuisance to other land uses. 
2. No outdoor advertising on building or patio area without obtaining a permit, including any signage on table umbrellas.
3. The outdoor dining area limited to the patio area identified on the attached site plan, and there can be no more than 32 seats in the outdoor dining area.

4. The outdoor dining area to meet all appropriate City regulations and license requirements for dispensing of alcohol in an outdoor setting.
5. The ability to operate outdoor dining is reliant upon the applicant's ability to adequately control litter and refuse as associated with the facility.
6. Provide manufacturing specifications and requirements for propane heater use/gas fire pits and clearance to combustibles.
7. Exit doors in any railing or fence in the outdoor dining area shall be openable from the inside without the use of a key or any special knowledge or effort, per the Uniform Building Code. 
8. No public address system allowed in the outdoor dining area.
9. Live acoustic music can be provided indoors and on weekends only. No live music is allowed outdoors on site.
10. All signage is issued under a separate permit. 
11. Site plan review and subsequent building permits are required for this site as new parking and building changes are being made. 
12. The applicant to coordinate with the City's Building Inspection Department on obtaining a Met Council SAC determination for the restaurant/bar conversion and outdoor seating area. Payment of SAC to be applicant's responsibility.
13. The applicant must also provide a decorative six-foot wood fence around the bocce ball area on the west and north sides of the site as shown on the attached plans. All activity on the bocce ball court must end by 10:00 p.m., Sunday through Thursday, and 11:00 p.m. on Friday and Saturday.
14. The following landscaping must be provided on site, according to the Highway 65 Overlay District requirements:
Overstory Trees

17

Conifer Trees


  8

Ornamental Trees

  8

The number of trees shown as existing or new on this plan is adequate. There are a number of dead or dying trees on the west side of the site, and the applicant will be required to clear and possibly replace those trees. 

15. The metal cooler on the north side of the building must be painted, or otherwise treated, to match the color of the exterior of the building.
16. Coon Creek Watershed review to determine if watershed permit is required.
17. Applicant should acknowledge that potential future improvements to Ulysses Street may include construction of a median that would limit turning movements to the Ulysses Street access and may include cost participation from adjacent parcels. 

18. A sign will be posted within the site at the Buchannan Street exit directing traffic to Ulysses Street.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Goracke.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the June 6, 2013 City Council meeting.

